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1. Introduction and background

1.1 In July 2005 Council agreed to carry out a review to assess its effectiveness in meeting its obligations in accordance with the CUC Governance Code of Practice and the University’s recently adopted Statement of Primary Responsibilities. The July paper to Council highlighted the ground that would be covered and some of the purposes that would be served. This review, therefore, has included a check on the University’s conformance to the CUC Code (Ref 1) and an examination of the ways in which the Statement of Primary Responsibilities is presently carried out.
1.2 The review has been approached by exploring the execution of the six key areas of governance identified by the CHEMS report to the CUC (Ref. 2), namely:
· The selection, induction and support of Council members.

· The involvement of the Council in the University’s key decision processes.

· The relationship between the Council and the Senate and the development of Committee structures.

· The role of the Council in overseeing commercial activities.

· How the Council measures the performance of the University.

· The means of reviewing Council’s own performance.
1.3 At its meeting in July 2005, Council determined that the review process would be helped by the involvement of someone independent of the University having experience of the sector. Brian Manley, a Council member of the University in the past and also a previous Chair of the Council of the University of Sussex, agreed to carry out that role.
1.4 The methods adopted for the review included:

· The questionnaire circulated and returned during October. This has provided much of the data identifying areas for particular attention;
· discussions with key members of the administrative and academic staff of the University and with Council members,
· an examination of the practices and processes followed by the Council as revealed in its papers and minutes. 
1.5 The report identifies a number of areas to Council for their consideration where it is suggested that changes might improve effectiveness. These include items relating to conformance to the CUC Code and to the conduct of governance.
2. The selection, induction and support of Council members.

2.1 The CUC Code calls for a balance of skills and experience among independent members and, as far as that is possible within the limited number of such members, these aims appear to be have been achieved. Following the recommendation of the 2000 review, the Nominations Committee has established a matrix of explicit criteria of required skills and expertise to assist in the search for new independent members. There have been few new appointments recently, but that will change in 2006 when the term of service of several co-opted members is complete. It will be a challenging task to find suitable candidates having all the desired attributes and selective advertising, as recommended in the 2000 review, should be considered. The Chair of Council has called for a special meeting of the Nominations Committee to look at these matters in more detail and this is welcomed.
Recommendation 1

In the forthcoming search for co-opted members it is recommended that Council selectively use appropriate local and national publications and there indicate the range of skills and expertise that is sought.

2.2 While the processes of nominating co-opted members give an opportunity to select appropriate skills and expertise, that facility does not extend to the other independent members chosen from Court, the Alumni Association and the Students Union. With the small number of independent members selected by the Nominations Committee, it is virtually impossible to assure the necessary range of skills is available within Council. Court and the Alumni Association should be made aware of the skills that are sought. All those concerned with the choice of new members should also bear in mind the need progressively to address the present gender imbalance.
2.3 Among the responses in the questionnaire on the topic of selection, a significant number expressed concern to ensure good local community relations. It is certainly imperative to take full account of local sensibilities in the affairs of the University. A wide range of skills are sought among co-opted members and it is not practicable to draw them solely from the locality. It may be desirable that Court is asked to consider this as a factor in their election of members.
Recommendation 2

It is recommended that Council respectfully indicate to Court and the Alumni Association the range of skills and expertise that it seeks among its independent members and the importance that the University attaches to nurturing relationships with the local community through its Council members.

2.4 In addition to the appointment of co-opted members of Council, the importance of planning for the succession of key positions in the University, the Council and its committees must not be overlooked. The attention of the Nominations Committee should be addressed to those senior Council positions where appointments will be sought in 2006 and 2007. Succession planning for Chairs of Council committees should also be a subject of attention. 
Recommendation 3

It is recommended that the Nominations Committee now begin succession planning for senior Council appointments and for Chairs of Council Committees required to be filled in the coming two years.  This should be an ongoing activity of the Nominations Committee.
2.5 The largest number of responses to the questionnaire drew attention to the absence of an induction programme for Council members. This has occurred during a period when there have been few new independent members joining Council. As highlighted in 2.1 that situation will change in 2006. It is therefore important that an induction programme is restored in the coming months. All new members should be given a full induction, not only on the roles and responsibilities of Council members but also on the way that Council interacts with the rest of the University and more broadly on all aspects of the University and HE. The programme should include formal presentations, visits to academic departments and key support services and the opportunity to meet with senior management and long serving members of Council on a one-to-one basis.  The adoption of a modular system would enable members to select parts of the programme to meet their own needs. The programme should also be available to all existing members of Council to meet the need for ongoing training.  The Director of Professional Development should be asked to assist with the development of the programme. Some elements of the programme could be delivered externally by making use of existing programmes such as those run by the Higher Education Staff Development Agency and the CUC. 
Recommendation 4
It is recommended that Council develop and implement a modular induction and training programme for Council members in the coming six months.

2.6 The dearth of opportunities for independent members to learn more of the University and of the wider field of HE was commented upon widely and frequently in the responses to the questionnaire. Even those who have been members for some time will be unfamiliar with many developments in HE and, therefore, of some of the important issues faced by the University. Several ways to remedy this have been suggested in the responses:

2.6.1 Linking independent members to University academic departments has been done in earlier years but has now ceased. While this approach draws independent Council members closer to the operations of the University and vice-versa, it has the disadvantage that members would spend their limited available time on a narrow focus rather than broadening their understanding. 
2.6.2 Periodic briefings on issues of the moment are of more value and the more easily accommodated although they place pressure on Council meeting time. Several responses commented upon the usefulness of the Treasurer’s briefing on the Annual Accounts and this could be a useful format to follow. Advice should be sought from Council on subjects it wishes to hear about and a rolling programme of briefings maintained and published. Council should always be informed of the purpose of a presentation, which might vary, e.g. for information, for advice or for background information to a decision that will be taken at the Council meeting. 
Recommendation 5

It is recommended that Council implement a regular series of briefings on important issues of the moment to take place before each Council meeting.  A rolling programme should be maintained and published. In addition Council should consider other means of developing the deeper involvement of independent members in university affairs.

2.6.3 Occasional meetings of chairs of University Committees with the Chair of Council have proved a useful forum in the past and an effective way of ensuring Council awareness of University wide issues. An additional benefit was in highlighting problems of overlap, spotting cross-committee issues at an early stage and increasing cohesion among committees.
Recommendation 6
It is recommended to Council that a forum be established enabling the Chairs of committees of Council to meet regularly with the Chair of Council.

3. Involvement of Council in the University’s key decisions making processes.

3.1 Examination of the processes by which the key strategic issues are dealt with suggests that Council has full access and control of those issues. For example, in the case of the current strategic plan, independent Council members were involved in the early stages through the Council Strategic Planning Conference.  Regular progress reports were received by Council who initiated a number of changes. The draft plan was circulated to Council members for comments and suggestions and the plan finally received full Council approval. The 2007 plan under the aegis of the Strategic Review Group appears to be following a similar path and Council is reported to be extremely supportive of the general direction of the Strategic Review. Similarly the development of the budget of the University appears to have the full involvement of independent Council members from the earliest stage through participation in the Budgetary Review Group. Even when issues are not debated by the full Council, independent members are engaged through the committee process where most of the critical work is done. There are no recommendations made for change in this area.
3.2 Despite this, a number of critical comments have been made in the responses to the questionnaire. Some have commented unfavourably upon there being neither sufficient participation in debate nor rigorous challenge to proposals put to Council by the executive.  In so far as this is a shared view, members must reflect on the CUC Guide which requires that they “should question intelligently, debate dispassionately, challenge rigorously, decide dispassionately and …listen sensitively…”

3.3 Others commented upon Council’s late involvement in key areas and on having insufficient time to question key assumptions at an early enough stage. Several have commented upon the amount of “rubber stamping” of items by Council and others expressed the view that some key issues had been decided before Council had considered them. It is difficult to reconcile these evidently widely shared concerns with the apparent care with which strategic items are brought to Council. The comments might be summarised as “too much routine reporting, too many pre-determined issues, too much rubber stamping and too much paper”. The concerns may well be related to the many adverse responses about the excessive length of Council’s agenda, the mix of items for information, report and decision and the large amount of paperwork. It may, also, be an indication of a tendency for Council sometimes to cross the line between governance and management. There were a number of responses indicating this to be occasionally so. It is not possible. however, always to determine precisely where the boundary lies. 
3.4 There are responses suggesting that Health and Safety matters receive too little of Council’s attention. This is an operational area where the distinction between management and governance can easily become blurred and it seems possible that this is one cause of concern. It may be desirable to introduce Health and Safety as a topic within the range of Council Briefings recommended above (Recommendation 5). The structure and remit of the Health, Safety and Environmental Committee also warrants a review. The importance of a strong Committee is recognised in the Risk Register as a means of mitigating risk in its various forms. At present it is a very large group comprising some 28 people with a remit to consult and advise; it appears not to have any executive authority. It is not best structured, therefore, to formulate, implement and monitor University wide policies. 
Recommendation 7

It is recommended that Council reviews the constitution and terms of reference of the Health, Safety and Environmental Committee to enable it more effectively to develop and implement policies across the University.

3.5 The possibility might also be explored by Nominations Committee of co-opting a Health and Safety expert to Council in the coming months.
Recommendation 8

It is recommended that Council seek to co-opt an expert in health and safety matters in its forthcoming appointments of co-opted members.

3.6 There were many responses expressing concern that human resource (HR) matters are insufficiently discussed at Council. This is another area where Council needs to take care not to stray into management, but it is important to set strategies and monitor progress against them. There is concern that Council has had no discussion of the University’s overall HR strategy and, in particular, the long term staffing issues. It may be that reports of the HR Committee should be “unstarred” for a period with the Chair making reports and encouraging debate on long term strategic issues and concerns. Since it is an item in the shorter Special meetings of Council this should not lead to congestion of the agenda.
Recommendation 9

It is recommended that Council “unstar” HR within the Special Council meeting agendae for the forthcoming session to enable a fuller discussion of the University’s HR strategy for the longer term.

3.7 This process might be further promoted by co-opting an HR specialist to be Chair of the HR Committee.

Recommendation 10

It is recommended that Council consider the co-option of an HR specialist as Chair of its HR Committee.

3.8 There is, nonetheless, no discernible evidence from the record that Council is being prevented timely access to important issues. The “starring” of agenda items, while an important means of speeding the business of Council, should not inhibit the discussion of key matters where members have legitimate concerns. It may be that the best approach to the reported worries of members would be a careful examination of Council’s agenda structure. The agenda is already separated into sections for report, for approval and for information, yet the concern remains evident that the distinctions are not sufficiently clear. It may also be worth attempting to establish clearer rules or guidelines about which items need to be reported to Council. In attempting to ensure Council is fully informed, reports may be inclined to be excessively long.
Recommendation 11

It is recommended that Council consider the structure of its agendae, seek further to highlight key items requiring Council’s decision and clarify the criteria for items to be reported to Council.

3.9 In this regard several members have commented that it would be useful to be able to contribute to agendae in advance of Council meetings. This concern may be served by producing a forward cycle of agenda items to give members a clearer picture of what was planned to be discussed at future meetings together with the opportunity to suggest additional items. 
Recommendation 12

It is recommended that Council produce a forward cycle of agenda items planned for future meetings to give members a clearer picture of forthcoming business together with the opportunity to suggest additional items.

3.10 The concern for the large volume of paper which members receive may be helpfully addressed by a greater use of executive summaries. However, this should be adopted selectively. Summarising may not always aid clear understanding and foster challenging discussion when complex issues have to be decided by Council. 
Recommendation 13

It is recommended to Council that they consider the greater use of Executive Summaries in papers.

4. The relationship between the Council and the Senate and the development of Committee structures.

4.1 While it is not unusual in some universities for the issue of authority to arise between Senate and Council, there seems little evidence of that in Loughborough. A few questionnaire responses suggested otherwise, but the concerns seem principally to be about the lack of clear understanding by members about how decisions involving Senate and Council should be handled and a concern for the apparent duplication of paperwork between Senate and Council.
4.2 Problems most often arise in matters of departmental closures and redundancy when academic priorities are in conflict with budgetary needs. The University has faced both situations in recent years without apparent conflict of authority. There are no recommendations in this area. 
4.3 Issues involving Senate and Council have traditionally been dealt with by establishing joint committees. The Resources and Planning Committee is one such, and it has existed for many years. There has been substantial discussion as to whether it is becoming superfluous. If that is, indeed, the case, it is further evidence of a healthy relationship between Council and Senate. No recommendation is made about that here. However, the intention to seek improvements in the effectiveness of the Resources and Planning Committee, while keeping the option open to replace it with a joint Strategy Committee, is constructive and supported by the Review Group. 
4.4 There were concerns expressed in the responses to the questionnaire about the large number of committees, not least because of the problem of providing sufficient expertise to serve on them from among the few independent members. A full review of Committees has just been completed by the Academic Registrar although few changes have yet resulted from it. Council agreed it to be “a useful starting point” and it is to be hoped that the possibilities for a simplification in the Committee structure will continue to be pursued in the coming year.
Recommendation 14

It is recommended that Council and Senate actively follow up their review of Committee structure with the aim of simplifying the processes of governance.
5. Council’s role in overseeing commercial activities.

5.1 It is a matter of surprise and some concern that there were neither questions nor unsolicited responses concerning the University’s commercial “third leg” activities. While they presently contribute a relatively small fraction of the University business, they provide some of the major links to industry, and they cover a rapidly developing area. The activities encompass Intellectual Property (IP) exploitation in all its forms, together with venture capital access through a regional fund. The range of opportunities for the University is wide and substantial. It may be that there is a need to develop a closer link between Council and the Intellectual Property Advisory Board. The Board appears to control and develop this wide span of disparate activities well, and the reports to Council highlight important issues clearly. The Chair of the IP Board is, however, not a member of Council and that is a situation that should be reviewed. Providing an additional independent voice on Council would help ensure more attention was given to this area of major opportunity.
Recommendation 15

It is recommended that Council consider developing a closer link with the IP Board by co-opting its Chair to Council.
5.2 The Performance Monitoring Group is also charged to monitor commercial companies and reports directly to Council. These reports could, with advantage, be more focused in drawing Council’s attention to areas of importance as recommended below (Recommendation 16) in relation to the measurement of University performance.
6. How Council measures University performance.


6.1 The Statement of Primary Responsibilities requires Council to ensure “…processes are in place to monitor and evaluate the performance and effectiveness of the University against the plans and approved performance indicators, which should be, where possible and appropriate, benchmarked against other comparable Institutions.”. Council receives regular and detailed reports on all major elements of the University’s activities, and appears to meet the monitoring criteria it has set itself. The Chair of Council has indicated and the record confirms that while all aspects are dealt with from time to time, his focus is upon the financial performance, student admissions and research achievements. Similarly the Vice Chancellor believes the major risk areas to be international student recruitment, research grants and contracts together with the residential account; his reports to Council reflect those priorities. These topics together provide the primary signals of the University’s performance and are fully reported to Council. There are no recommendations in this area.

6.2 The Performance Monitoring Group (PMG) is central to the measurement of University performance and the initiation of management response to variations against plan. The Group has largely concentrated upon faculty performance but is widening its scope to cover Support Services more comprehensively; this will be a valuable extension which should assist Council to identify important areas for performance improvement. These reports are probably Council’s single most valuable “across the board” insight into and assurance of the management of the University. The reports to Council are comprehensive; however they are “starred” and lengthy, being essentially the full minutes of the Group. It would be advantageous if they were more sharply focused to enable Council members to more readily to identify and interrogate management on the issues identified by the PMG.  
Recommendation 16

It is recommended that the reports of the Performance Monitoring Group to Council highlight the key issues in a more focused way, perhaps by means of an Executive Summary. 

6.3 The CUC Code requires Council to establish key performance indicators (KPIs) against which University performance can be judged.  Work towards establishing such indicators is currently being undertaken by the PMG.  While KPIs may provide a handy yardstick against which to check current performance against plan, they cannot become a substitute for understanding. Already the material provided to Council to assess, for example, financial performance appears to be thorough and comprehensive; KPIs will not have an impact upon Council’s ability to monitor progress in this area.  They may prove useful elsewhere; in time they could provide information on trends and the basis for national comparison beyond that available from HEFCE statistics. They are unlikely, however, to provide better early warning of a risk or of a developing deviation from plans than the existing material. Their value must be equated to the cost to develop and maintain them and Council should keep this under review. 
Recommendation 17

It is recommended that Council is watchful of the costs and benefits of the range of key performance indicators presently in development and balances their benefits against the performance measures already in place.
7. Effectiveness reviews of Council.
7.1 The CUC Code calls for Council to keep its effectiveness under constant review as well as that of Senate and of University Committees. It suggests that the results of major reviews such as that conducted by the University in 2000 and this present one should be published widely. The very thorough 2000 Review was not so published, nor is there evidence that progress in implementing the recommendations approved by Council was reviewed on a regular basis. 
Recommendation 18

It is recommended to Council that they publish the outcome of effectiveness reviews on the internet and within the University’s Annual Report.

7.2 Apart from quinquennial reviews, there is a need for Council to check its processes frequently. A practical way to do this would be to audit progress on an annual basis against those recommendations from the report which are accepted. Rather than repeat the whole exercise again, the follow up questionnaire could be shorter and focus on the areas where the need for improvement or change has been recognised. 
Recommendation 19

It is recommended that Council commission an annual self- assessment questionnaire on key topics related to its effectiveness in governance. It should include an audit of progress on recommendations accepted from this and subsequent effectiveness reviews.

8. Conformance to the CUC Code of Practice.
8.1 The University has adopted the CUC Governance Code and is taking steps to address areas in which current practice does not accord with the Code. A point by point check has revealed only one significant issue that is not elsewhere addressed in this report and which does need Council’s attention.
8.2 The University has elsewhere signalled the size of Council at 30 members to be slightly above the CUC benchmark figure of 25. Such modest variations around the benchmark number are of little relevance to the effectiveness of Council and the essential judgement must be that of fitness for purpose. In this regard maintaining the majority of members external and independent of the University, as required by the CUC Code, could become a concern. While the present distribution is 18 independent members and 12 from university constituencies, Statute XIII would permit that to reduce to 16:14. Even with the present distribution, the reality is that unavoidable absences occur more frequently among independent members. In recent meetings of Council such absence has reduced their majority to as little as two. While the presence of a voting majority could occasionally become important in key matters, a more significant practical issue is that there should be sufficient available independent members to provide Council the needed range of expertise and experience. The number of independent members could be increased while leaving the number of University members constant. The responses to the questionnaire, however, express the contrary view that the size of Council should, if anything, be reduced. An option would be to maintain the present overall size by reducing the number of University members and increasing the number of independent members. This would require reducing the number of those elected from University constituencies and that also would prove unpopular. The Review Group makes no recommendation to modify the present structure of Council but believes this matter should be reviewed if it proves difficult to maintain the operational majority of independent members. However, the Review Group believes that Statute XIII should be amended to guard against the possibility of the number of Council members independent and external to the University being reduced from its present level. 
Recommendation 20

It is recommended that Council consider modifying Statute XIII of the University so as to guard against the possibility of the number of members independent and external to the University being reduced together with their majority on Council.
NOTE: Changes to Statute XIII will require the approval of Privy Council
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